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1 Now before the festival of the Passover, Jesus knew that his
hour had come to depart from this world and go to the Father.
Having loved his own who were in the world, he loved them to the
end. 2 The devil had already put it into the heart of Judas son
of Simon Iscariot to betray him. And during supper 3 Jesus,
knowing that the Father had given all things into his hands, and
that he had come from God and was going to God, 4 got up from
the table, took off his outer robe, and tied a towel around
himself. 5 Then he poured water into a basin and began to wash
the disciples’ feet and to wipe them with the towel that was
tied around him.
6 He came to Simon Peter, who said to him, “Lord, are you going
to wash my feet?” 7 Jesus answered, “You do not know now what I
am doing, but later you will understand.” 8 Peter said to him,
“You will never wash my feet.” Jesus answered, “Unless I wash
you, you have no share with me.” 9 Simon Peter said to him,
“Lord, not my feet only but also my hands and my head!”
10 Jesus said to him, “One who has bathed does not need to wash,
except for the feet, but is entirely clean. And you are clean,
though not all of you.” 11 For he knew who was to betray him;
for this reason he said, “Not all of you are clean.”

12 After he had washed their feet, had put on his robe, and had
returned to the table, he said to them, “Do you know what I have
done to you? 13 You call me Teacher and Lord—and you are right,
for that is what I am. 14 So if I, your Lord and Teacher, have
washed your feet, you also ought to wash one another’s feet. 15
For I have set you an example, that you also should do as I have
done to you. 16 Very truly, I tell you, servants are not greater
than their master, nor are messengers greater than the one who
sent them. 17 If you know these things, you are blessed if you
do them.
31[When he had gone out,] Jesus said, “Now the Son of Man has
been glorified, and God has been glorified in him. 32 If God has
been glorified in him, God will also glorify him in himself and
will glorify him at once. 33 Little children, I am with you only
a little longer. You will look for me; and as I said to the Jews
so now I say to you, ‘Where I am going, you cannot come.’ 34 I
give you a new commandment, that you love one another. Just as I
have loved you, you also should love one another. 35 By this
everyone will know that you are my disciples, if you have love
for one another.”

DIAGNOSIS: Everything Decently and In Order
Step 1: Initial Diagnosis (External Problem): Untied Sandal
Scandal

Peter likely speaks for most, if not all, of us when he protests
as Jesus, with his towel and basin, makes his way around the
pairs of tired, dirty feet and finally gets to his. “No way,
Jesus! You’re the Head Honcho, Grand Poobah, Spectatissimum
Dominum of our esteemed circle. You should not be there under
the table, doing the work of some nameless, female slave. This
is beneath you, Jesus. You have gravity here, and it must be
honored. Get back up there to your rightful place at the head of
the table. On this night, of all nights, we must accord you
glory, power, honor, and might. If nothing else, think how crazy
it looks to have you crawling around down there. What will
people think? (Look! The Presiding Minister is under the table!
Where in #@%& is his/her chasuble?)”
Step 2: Advanced Diagnosis (Internal Problem): Vainglory, Gone
with the Wind
Actually, we care less what outsiders think than what we think
and mutually agree upon here inside our esteemed and sacred
circle. We order our affairs. We honor reputations, credentials,
achievements, proximity to founders, and other sorts of insider
status. Each of us has a measure of gravity in the circle. Some
have more than others, and it behooves all of us to remember who
has the most. It’s especially important for those with less
gravity to honor those with more. Those of us who have the most
must constantly be on guard, lest our gravity be inadequately
recognized in the affairs of this circle. It frightens and
grieves us when our gravity goes unaccounted for, and all our
striving, sacrifice, and good behavior goes for naught. The next
thing you know, they’ll want us to do the dishes or stick around
to clean the toilets.
Step 3: Final Diagnosis (Eternal Problem): As Though We Never
Lived

In Gravity We Trust. Even slaves have a pecking order, right?
We’d rather die than do certain jobs in the world. And if those
who witnessed us stooping thought those jobs suited us, (and we
knew they thought that about us), we would be dead. Or good as
dead. Our gravity would be gone. And no one would ever know we’d
once had some. We have but one consolation. At least we weren’t
Judas, that bleeping “son of perdition.” That gives us a last
ounce of gravity, right? Alas, even of that we can’t be totally
certain. We are goners. Vanished. Forgotten. Not even dust on
God’s scales.

PROGNOSIS: Awash in His Gravity

Step 4: Initial Prognosis (Eternal Solution): OMG,
He’s Washing Me and My Grubby Feet
Our Leader and Teacher, Spectatissimum Dominum, will die
tomorrow in what looks to us like tragedy and gross injustice,
but he keeps calling it his “hour,” the moment of his “glory,”

or in his own language, the moment that will reveal his weight,
his gravity. And now he says it starts tonight, here, in this
room, at his peculiar Henkersmahlzeit—the meal at which a
condemned prisoner gets to choose the menu, the games, and the
music. And what does Jesus choose for this night of all nights?
All he wants is to hold our flesh and blood in his hands, and
one by one, wash us, beginning with our feet, that part of us
none but we ourselves, or our mothers, or the undertaker who
will bury us, ever touches or washes. In that curiously
embarrassing, intimate moment, he becomes one flesh with us, for
from now on, having died our death, our feet will be his feet,
and using them, nail-marks and all, he will roam the earth,
loving the lovable and unlovable, forgiving the forgivable and
unforgivable alike. His gravity and glory will show up
everywhere we go.
Step 5: Advanced Prognosis (Internal Solution): Receiving,
Recognizing True Gravity
We wanted his place at the table, or thought we did, because we
wanted some reward for our effort, payoff for our pain. Now we
find that he wanted nothing more than to take our place. Thus,
we now share his gravity, his glory, which still, like always,
shows up in under-the-table sorts of places the world hardly
notices. But we notice. By faith, we now see and know his love
that transcends old orders, commandments, and measures of
gravity, and in believing, we share in and have his gravity. All
we could imagine. And then some.
Step 6: Final Prognosis (External Solution): Loving as He Loved
and Loves
This night is dress rehearsal for our Henkersmahlzeit. Every
other day and night of our lives is, or could be, the occasion
of our hangman’s meal of last requests; for tomorrow we, or you,

may die, and all we have is this moment to hold each other,
share in our Lord’s forgiveness, give thanks for all the days
and nights we have had together in this company gathered in his
name, and eat and drink his simple meal. We share this meal
here, in the circle where we were washed and came to trust in
our true gravity, but this meal creates a restlessness in our
feet, which the teacher took in his hands and washed. These feet
will go now into all the world God so loved, carrying along
still-wounded hands that would gather every creature into the
infinite embrace of the one who, even on his last evening,
wanted nothing more than to hold, wash, and have them as his
own.

